TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

August 8, 2018
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Jim McGoff, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Esther Dobbins-Marsh, Chief Bachus, Heidi Miller, Ann Green, Cicely Richardson, Mark Marsh, Justin Adams, Ruth Hook, Kevin Sawyer, Tom Thomson
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m.
Chief Bachus – Police Department
Bachus reported that Tasco will be here next Tuesday to complete phase 2 of the alarm system update. Bachus discussed the waiting on the vest purchases until 2019 – at that time there will be money available from the NH Safety program to help offset the costs. In July Bachus had 29 service calls, the 4th parade detail, 10 motor vehicle stops, responded to 2 residential alarms and assisted with the Lyme PD for a fire on Route 10. The NH State Police made 5 service calls and helped with traffic in July. For August Bachus plans to follow up in active cases and continue working on updating the policy manual. He leaves for the Police Academy on 8/27, but wants to participate in the budget process; specifically, he wants to have funding added to the Police Cruiser fund. He will obtain bids for a 2019 Cruiser as a bench mark for funding. Also, for 2019, he’ll work on the In-Cruiser Ticket program and printer – the cost will be offset by the Highway Safety grant of up to 50%. McGoff asked if the town receives any money back from tickets issued. Bachus said if the ticket is for alcohol related fines, then the town receive 100% of the fee, but not for other violation fees. McGoff asked Bachus to look into the option to receive fees for those fees. Green mentioned that the RSA’s allow towns to receive these fees, but it must be voted on at the annual meeting as a warrant article.
Kevin Sawyer – Highway Department

Sawyer reported that he’s completed grading on 15 roads and should complete the grading of the rest of the roads in 1-2 weeks. He started putting out sand for winter and responding to issues as they arrived. Hook mentioned that there had been a complaint by Ula Stevens about the condition of Road 89 near the top. Sawyer responded that the road had been graded. McGoff will contact Stevens. Sawyer reported the pot holes on Archertown road have been patched. A list of roads was reviewed and Thomson wants to make sure that all Class V roads are maintained (even if they are thought of as private roads in the past). The town receive a block grant thru the gas tax (Highway Block Grant Aid) based on the # of miles classified as Class V roads. In the past the town has received between $50,000-$60,000 from this grant. Dobbins-Marsh told the board that enlarged maps of the road and culvert locations had been ordered from the UVRLSPB. McGoff reported that the light and radio that were used by Roger Hadlock will be returned to the town garage. Thomson asked how Sawyer was getting the sand from the sand pit. The board asked Thomson to meet with Sawyer to show him where the boundary lines are (they should be flagged) and to make sure that Sawyer is digging back into the bank and not down. There needs to be a slope from the boundary line into the sand pit. Hook suggested they contact Charlie Smith on this issue as well. Green told Sawyer he’d done a nice job with the grading on Tillotson Road. McGoff announced the town has hired a second road crew employee, Russel Dennis, who will start work on the 20th of August. They are still reviewing applicants for the road agent position.
II.  Old Business

Tom Thomson – Jacobs Brook Channel
Thomson reported that he’s been trying to contact our DES rep with no response so far. He then called the commissioner and should have a call back tomorrow. There are 7-8 trees that have fallen across the brook. McGoff suggested that Thomson meet with Sawyer to see if there is anything he can do to help clean out the brook. He encouraged the select board members to go out and review the situation.
Heidi Miller

Miller has been trying to get the tax map to match the tax bill for the 

Moosilauke-Merriwood Properties. She tried to meet with the Planning Board but until 

the map is corrected they can’t help her. She’d like to go to the planning board 

meeting on 8/21/18 to complete the process, but needs the tax map amended first.

Smith will reach out to Bill McKee to work on this issue.
Board Reports
McGoff reported that the Planning Board continues to work on the revision of the Master Plan.
III. New Business
Uniform Contract 
McGoff stated that he’d like to the have the contract terminated. Dobbins-Marsh reported that she’s been in contact with the uniform company and is still waiting for a call back. She is asking them what the cost will be to terminate the contact or what the weekly min fee will be if no uniforms are being delivered. The contact that was signed in Nov 2015 is a 5-year contract. Thomson suggested notifying town department heads they are not allowed to sign contracts without select board approval. 
Motion was made that department heads cannot sign contracts without prior approval from the board. The motion passed.

Hook mentioned the RSA’s only allow select board members to sign contracts, not department heads. Dobbins-Marsh will contact the NH Municipal Association to get their opinion on the validity of being able to void a contract when not signed by the Selectboard or without their consent.

Curb Cut Application
McGoff reported that he met with the landowner Ben Morgan to review the Curb Cut application for Map #8-91-32B2. He didn’t have any issues with the road as there is plenty of frontage both ways. The landowner may need to put in a culvert. 
Motion made to approve the Curb Cut Application for Map #8-91-32BA with the requirement that the stipulations on the application will be met. The Selectboard will inspect the work once completed. The motion passed.
Time Card Format change

Dobbins-Marsh created a revised time sheet for hourly employees. It now reflects the start time, clock out for lunch, in from lunch and the end of day. This format will be used by all hourly paid employees.
Motion made to accept the new timecard format. The motion passed.
Correspondence

Smith reported the Friends of the Orford Libraries submitted a raffle request from 9/24/18-12/3/18. The board agreed to accept.
Other
Smith reported on the condition of the common. After the flea market ended, due to the weekend rain, there were a lot of ruts. Smith worked on raking the mall and discovered lots of grubs. (The Fire Corp had Clifton Taylor roll the area where the flea market was held). Smith reported the soccer fields are having a grub issue as well. Dobbins-Marsh reported that Bio Spray will be in Orford on Thursday (8/9) to spray the mall and the poison ivy near the softball fields. They will stop by the soccer fields to look at the grub situation, and the mall as well.

McGoff asked Sawyer to take a load of sand out to the Indian Pond beach to fill in a hole. Sawyer mentioned he will be working to repair the culvert at the beach after swimming lessons are completed. Currently there an orange cone over the damaged culvert.
Hook told Sawyer about a culvert that was damaged and removed some time ago, on Mud Turtle Pond Road and never replaced. Thomson reminded Sawyer to check with the landowner first before doing any work by the house.
Accounts Payable 
The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

IV. Comments & Questions from Public

McGoff spoke to Richardson about the article she wrote for the Journal Opinion about the Road Agent’s resignation. As he was mentioned in the article, he felt he should have been contacted to get his side of the story. 
Approval of Minutes

The approval of the minutes of 07/25/2018 was deferred until the next board meeting on 8/22/18
V.  Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 6:50 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted, Esther Dobbins-Marsh
